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VALLEY CLEAN ENERGY ALLIANCE 

Staff Report – Item 17 
 

 
 

TO:  Valley Clean Energy Alliance Board of Directors 

 
FROM:  Mitch Sears, Interim General Manager 

     
SUBJECT: Legal Services – General Counsel 

   
DATE:  June 17, 2019 
 

 

 
RECOMMENDATION 
Authorize the Interim General Manager to enter into a legal services agreement to continue to 
retain the legal services of Harriet Steiner from Best, Best & Krieger as co-general counsel for 
Valley Clean Energy. 
 
BACKGROUND and ANALYSIS 
Valley Clean Energy (VCE), began its pre-launch feasibility phase in 2015/16 with legal services 
provided jointly by the two entities involved in the formation of the CCA at that time:  Yolo 
County and the City of Davis.  Each provided strengths and depth of subject matter such as JPA 
formation, countywide perspective, utility formation (e.g. Clean Water District), electricity 
utility formation (e.g. SMUD annexation), and experience during PG&E’s 2001/02 bankruptcy. 
VCE’s legal services needs have evolved but are still well served by the joint approach and are 
specifically managed to minimize duplicative efforts. 
 
Recently the City of Davis transitioned to another legal firm to provide City Attorney services.  
This triggered the need to assess VCE legal services.  VCE staff believe that the combination of 
continuity, depth of knowledge, and cost effectiveness of retaining Harriet Steiner from Best, 
Best & Krieger (BBK), as co-general counsel for VCE warrants the staff recommendation.  Staff 
would note that these legal services would continue to be retained at the current discounted 
local agency rate of $213/hr with a CPI based adjustment in January 2020; for reference, typical 
public agency rates range from $225 to $450/hr.  In addition, the letter agreement allows for 
reconsideration of these services at the sole discretion of VCE (e.g. transition of legal staff, etc.).   
 
If approved, the contract would be retroactive to June 1, 2019 to coincide with the ending of 
BBK’s contract with the City of Davis.     
 
CONCLUSION 
Staff believes that the combination of continuity, depth of knowledge, and cost effectiveness of 
retaining Harriet Steiner from Best, Best & Krieger (BBK), as co-general counsel for VCE provides 
a strong value for the organization. 
 
ATTACHMENT 
Legal Services Agreement – Harriet Steiner/BBK 














